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       f you were watching television in the 1970s, then you’d undoubtedly remember the 
classic cartoon commercial of the little boy asking the forest animals, “How many licks 
does it take to get to the tootsie roll center of a tootsie pop?” The animals pass on 
answering, each one admitting to the boy that they don’t know because they “always 
bite” before they get to the end.

Then the wise old owl says he has the answer: “One. Two. Three. [Caaaa-ruunch]. 
Three.”

The voiceover proclaims that the world may never know how many licks it does take to 
get to the center of a Tootsie Roll Pop.

And until now, the state of Virginia has never known just how many CLICKS it takes to 
get to a city or county budget, the heart and center of any local government, on that 
locality’s website.

After a comprehensive survey of the websites for all 134 counties and independent cities 
in the state, the Virginia Coalition for Open Government can tell you that in King George 
County it takes six clicks of a mouse to get to this fiscal year’s current operating budget. 
It takes five in Norfolk, four in Tazewell County, three in Harrisonburg, two in Amelia 
County, and just one in Manassas. Unfortunately, in 26 localities, no amount of clicks 
would reach a current budget, because none was posted.

VCOG didn’t just count clicks, however. We also surveyed the localities for how easy it 
was to find and follow each click to the budget. We examined whether the budget was 
available in one comparative document, in sections or both. We looked at formats and 
whether it was searchable by keyword. We looked at whether the budget could be found 
on a home-page search box or a site map. We wondered if past budgets were available 
and how many. We searched for context, explanations and summaries. And we took note 
of helpful information along the way: explanations of the budget process, a budget 
calendar, citizen input, offers of free budget CDs.

We gathered all this data and then asked 10 basic questions of each site. Based on the 
answers to each of these questions we then came up with a grade for each county.

The results have been compiled into the accompanying new VCOG report: “How Many 
Clicks Does it Take to Get to Your Budget?”

It is our hope that localities and citizens will use this report as a platform from which to 
launch a discussion about how best to present the budget and other important public 
records.

The more sunlight in the Commonwealth, the better.

Megan Rhyne
Executive Director
Virginia Coalition for Open Government
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